Management and assurance of integrity by consulting services Submission 5 - Supplementary Submission

Senator the Hon. Richard Colbeck,

Chair, Senate Finance and Public Administration References Committee,

Parliament House,

Canberra

31 May 2023

Dear Senator

Further to our original submission, we provide further evidence to the Inquiry into Management and Assurance of Integrity by Consulting Services (Consulting Services), in response to questions on notice and other matters we consider relevant to the Inquiry.

First, we would like to expand on what mechanisms are available in the event of poor behaviour on the part of consulting firms. In our evidence we mentioned the case of Bain & Co, a Bostonbased global management consulting firm. The British government banned Bain & Co, the USbased global management consultancy, from tendering for UK government contracts for three years because of its "grave professional misconduct" in South Africa. Subsequently, the South African Treasury imposed a ten-year ban on Bain from tendering for government contracts for its role in 'state capture' during Jacob Zuma's two-term presidency.² The concept of state capture refers to cases where private interests influence a state to seek private advantage. As a result, there is growing pressure for private sector companies to remove Bain from their database of suppliers. Similarly, consulting firm McKinsey and Co. agreed to pay \$574 million to US authorities as part of a settlement for its role in the opioid crisis, which has killed hundreds of thousands of Americans.³ Action was taken against McKinsey because of its conflict of interest in failing to disclose to the US government's medicine regulatory body, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) its work with Purdue Pharma. These examples point to the potential for action to be taken against consulting firms if the appropriate mechanisms are in place.

Second, we respond to a question about how performance of consultants is measured in their contracts. As outlined in our evidence, the Treasury considers that all consultants are responsible for their performance management. Edmund Tadros and Tom McIlroy, writing in the *Australian Financial Review* on 23 May 2023, highlight that suppliers must notify federal

public servants if their personnel have had adverse findings against them, as part of a new "notification of significant event clauses", included in an update to procurement rules introduced by the Department of Finance. The revised rules emphasise that public servants "must consider ... a potential supplier's relevant experience and performance history when assessing value for money". This approach relies on consultants self-reporting on their performance and is profoundly inadequate, especially given the track record of these firms. As an example, we point to the case study of PwC and Robodebt, in which PwC failed to provide a 70-page report to the Government, despite being paid nearly \$1 million to do. Instead, they compiled an eight-page PowerPoint presentation. Clearly, relying on consulting firms to police their own behaviour has failed to improve transparency and accountability in this space.

Third, we respond to a question about recent innovations in the US under President Biden relating to conflicts of interest with consulting firms. Specifically, in December 2022, the US introduced new legislation to prevent conflicts of interest by requiring contractors to disclose information relevant to potential organisational conflicts and limit future contracting with respect to potential conflicts. No such legislation exists in relation to Commonwealth Government procurement and would go some way to overcome some of the problems raised in our evidence to the Inquiry.

Fourth, as there have been some significant developments around this issue since our appearance at the Senate Inquiry, we would like to provide an update. In Appendix A we have collected recent relevant newspaper and other articles, which we ask to be placed on the public record. These articles highlight that, while PwC is the focus of current media attention, other consulting organisations are involved in various 'both sides of the street' activities. Allan Fels and James Guthrie's opinion piece in the Australian Financial Review⁵ notes that the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services' Inquiry into the Regulation of Auditing in Australia did not provide a detailed final report. This Inquiry appears to have been shut down by the previous Government. After the Inquiry, the previous Government spent billions on consulting and appears to have privatised many public services to enable a shift away from the public service and its values towards private for-profit consulting organisations. For instance, in the 2021–22 financial year, Australia's top consulting firms secured \$2 billion worth of Commonwealth taxpayer-funded work. These consulting firms include the Big3 advisory firms (Accenture (formerly Arthur Andersen), McKinsey and the Boston Consulting Group) and the Big4 accounting partnerships (PwC, Deloitte, KPMG and EY). As detailed in the authors' evidence to the Senate Inquiry into the Regulation of Management and assurance of integrity by consulting services Submission 5 - Supplementary Submission

Auditing in Australia the culture of these consulting firms is characterised by conflict of interest and secretive practices, that discourage whistleblowing and encourage coercive and unethical behaviours. As partnerships, not companies, the Big4 firms do not have to disclose where their money is coming from, even though they are the most powerful private institutions in the world. Much of their work comes from governments and large multinationals, for which they are both consultants on how to avoid tax and auditors providing so-called 'transparency'.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide further information on this important issue.

Yours faithfully

Emeritus Professor James Guthrie, Member of the Order (AM), FCPA

Professor Jane Andrew, CPA

Dr Erin Twyford, CA

¹ https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2022-08-03-uk-bans-bain-from-state-contracts-for-3-years-over-state-capture-work-in-south-africa/

² https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2022-09-29-treasury-slaps-bain-with-a-ten-year-ban-from-state-contracts-over-corrupt-and-fraudulent-practices/

³ www.trtworld.com https://www.trtworld.com/magazine/the-many-times-mckinsey-has-been-embroiled-in-scandals-43996

 $^{^4\} https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/finance-introduces-new-pwc-rule-to-force-firms-to-confess-sins-20230522-p5dabx$

⁵ https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-scandal-makes-a-case-for-breaking-up-the-big-four-20230522-p5dadi

We provide further evidence to the Inquiry into Management and Assurance of Integrity by Consulting Services (Consulting Services) in response to questions on notice and other matters we consider relevant to the Inquiry and Appendix A that are media articles from our database in date order to the 25 May 2023.

APPENDIX A: MEDIA ARTICLES

- Chenoweth, N. (2018), 'Deloitte, EY, KPMG, PwC targeted by ATO', Australian Financial Review, 8
 Oct 2018, https://www.afr.com/policy/tax-and-super/tax-office-targets-deloittes-ey-kpmg-pwc-as-tax-scheme-promoters-20181008-h16cjz
- Mizen, R. (2022), 'Accenture beats the big four in record \$2b for Canberra work', *Australian Financial Review*, 9 Aug 2022, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/the-big-consulting-winners-from-record-government-spend-20220809-p5b8bb
- Mizen, R. (2022), 'KPMG, Deloitte, EY, PwC targeted with \$500m spending cut', Australian
 Financial Review, 21 Oct 2022, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/kpmg-deloitte-ey-pwc-targeted-with-500m-spending-cut-20221021-p5brok
- Seccombe, M. (2022), 'Stuart Robert and the lobby register sham', 10 Dec 2022, *The Saturday Paper*, https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/politics/2022/12/10/stuart-robert-and-the-lobby-register-sham?#hrd
- Wootton, H. (2022), 'Government accounting standards boards 'captured' by big four',
 Australian Financial Review, 14 November 2022, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/government-accounting-standards-boards-captured-by-big-four-20221110-p5bx5r
- Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'PwC partner leaked government tax plans to clients', Australian
 Financial Review, 23 Jan 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/pwc-partner-leaked-government-tax-plans-to-clients-20230120-p5ceaz
- Lowrey, T. (2023), 'Treasurer Jim Chalmers furious former PwC partner leaked confidential government briefings', ABC News, 25 Jan 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-01-25/jim-chalmers-absolutely-ropeable-treasury-tax-pwc/101891842
- Tingle, L. (2023), 'The cover-up culture that created robo-debt must also go', *Australian Financial Review*, 3 Feb 2022, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/the-cover-up-culture-that-created-robo-debt-must-also-go-20230202-p5ched
- Mitchell, A. (2023), "Nod and a wink" to bury damning PwC report into robo-debt', Australian Financial Review, 4 Feb 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/nod-and-a-wink-to-bury-damning-pwc-report-into-robo-debt-20230204-p5chvq

- Tadros, E. (2023), 'One big lesson from the buried PwC robo-debt review', *Australian Financial Review*, 7 Feb 23, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/buried-pwc-robo-debt-review-shows-consultant-reports-should-be-public-20230207-p5cigi
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'PwC leaks scandal widens', Australian Financial Review, 16 Feb 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/pwc-leaks-scandal-widens-20230215-p5ckvv
- Wier, L. and Zucman, G. (2023), '\$1 trillion in the shade the annual profits multinational corporations shift to tax havens continues to climb and climb', *The Conversation*, 24 Feb 2023, https://theconversation.com/1-trillion-in-the-shade-the-annual-profits-multinational-corporations-shift-to-tax-havens-continues-to-climb-and-climb-200034
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'PwC tax leak "disappointing", "unacceptable": ASIC chairman', Australian Financial Review, 24 Feb 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-tax-leak-disappointing-unacceptable-asic-chairman-says-20230224-p5cnas?utm medium=social&utm campaign=nc&utm source=Twitter#Echobox=167721867
- Morton, R. (2023), 'Robo-debt commission: Hand on heart time. Any exposure?', The Saturday Paper, 25 Feb 2023, https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/law-crime/2023/02/25/robo-debt-commission-hand-heart-time-any-exposure#hrd
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'Martin Parkinson blames Coalition for 'hollowed out' public service',
 Australian Financial Review, 28 Feb 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/martin-parkinson-blames-coalition-for-hollowed-out-public-service-20230227-p5cnz5
- Mazzucato, M. and Collington, R. (2023), 'Consultants and the crisis of capitalism', Project Syndicate, 2 Mar 2023, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/consultants-bring-more-problems-than-benefits-by-mariana-mazzucato-and-rosie-collington-2023-03
- Burton, T. (2023), "Happy days": PwC was confident it would win more robo-debt work',
 Australian Financial Review, 3 Mar 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/happy-days-pwc-was-confident-it-would-win-more-robo-debt-work-20230303-p5cp6v
- Burton, T. (2023), 'PwC robo-debt report marked for cabinet to keep it from public', Australian Financial Review, 6 Mar 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/pwc-robo-debt-report
 Marked-to-ensure-it-would-never-go-public-20230306-p5cptu
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'Academic cited by Chalmers wants consultants to disclose client lists',
 Australian Financial Review, 7 Mar 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/academic-cited-by-chalmers-wants-consultants-to-disclose-client-lists-20230305-p5cpha
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'PwC CEO defends firm over robo-debt work', Australian Financial Review, 10
 Mar 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-ceo-defends-firm-over-robo-debt-work-20230310-p5cr2k
- Morton, R. (2023), 'Robo-debt final week: "It served them right, did it?"', The Saturday Paper, 11 Mar 2023, https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/law-crime/2023/03/11/robo-debt-final-week-it-served-them-right-did-it#hrd

- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Firms must "curb misconduct" to win Commonwealth contracts: Treasury', Australian Financial Review, 12 Mar 2023,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/firms-must-curb-misconduct-to-win-commonwealth-contracts-treasury-20230312-p5creq
- Belot, H. (2023), 'Aged care analyst warns of "alarming lack of transparency" in how churches spend government grants', *The Guardian*, 26 Apr 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/apr/26/aged-care-analyst-warns-of-alarming-lack-of-transparency-in-how-churches-spend-government-grants
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'KPMG reviewed its secrecy provisions after PwC tax leak', Australian Financial Review, 1 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/kpmg-reviewed-its-secrecy-provisions-after-pwc-tax-leak-20230501-p5d4lx
- Badji, S., Kavanagh, A. and Petrie, D. (2023), 'NDIS cost scrutiny is intensifying again the past shows this can harm health and wellbeing for people with disability', *The Conversation*, 1 May 2023, https://theconversation.com/ndis-cost-scrutiny-is-intensifying-again-the-past-shows-this-can-harm-health-and-wellbeing-for-people-with-disability-203336
- Tadros, E. (2023), 'Consultants "tailor their work" to win more government contracts', Australian Financial Review, 2 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/consultants-tailor-their-work-to-win-more-govt-work-inquiry-hears-20230502-p5d4zl
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), "For your eyes only": How PwC leaks helped global clients dodge tax', Australian Financial Review, 3 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/for-your-eyes-only-how-pwc-leaks-helped-global-clients-dodge-tax-20230501-p5d4rf
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'What PwC said about the tax leaks (versus what internal emails show)', Australian Financial Review, 3 May 2023,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/what-pwc-said-about-the-tax-leaks-versus-what-internal-emails-show-20230503-p5d5aa?btis
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Treasury sought legal advice over PwC tax leak amid calls for CEO to step down', Australian Financial Review, 3 May 2023,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/treasury-sought-legal-advice-over-pwc-tax-leak-calls-for-ceo-to-step-down-20230503-p5d5a2?btis
- AFR View (2023), 'PwC's scandalous monetising of tax secrets raises big questions', Australian
 Financial Review, 4 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/policy/economy/pwc-s-scandalous-monetising-of-tax-secrets-20230502-p5d52a?utm content=pwc tax leak scandal
- Roskam, J. (2023), 'PwC and the consulting industrial complex', Australian Financial Review, 4
 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/pwc-and-the-consulting-industrial-complex-20230502-p5d52e?utm content=THIRD STORY LIST
- Ravlic, T. (2023), 'Damning emails reveal former senior tax agent's multiple rule breaches ',
 The Mandarin, 4 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/219292-damning-emails-reveal-former-pwc-peter-collins-multiple-breaches/
- Belot, H. (2023), 'Consulting firm KPMG paid to audit Australian aged care homes while also advising providers', The Guardian, 4 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-

news/2023/may/04/firm-performing-australian-aged-care-audit-also-charging-providers-for-expertise

- Rundle, G. (2023), 'The good ol' days of excess are over but it's all neoliberalism had to offer',
 Crikey, 4 May 2023, https://www.crikey.com.au/2023/05/04/labor-budget-neoliberalism-austerity/
- Aston, J. (2023), 'Tom Seymour's PwC tax scandal backsplash', Australian Financial Review, 4
 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/rear-window/tom-seymour-s-pwc-tax-scandal-backsplash-20230504-p5d5ra
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Chalmers flags further action against PwC over tax leaks', Australian Financial Review, 4 May 2023 , https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/chalmers-flags-further-action-against-pwc-over-tax-leaks-20230504-p5d5kd
- Kruger, C. (2023), 'Treasury seeks legal advice on PwC tax leaker', Sydney Morning Herald, 4 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/treasury-seeks-legal-advice-on-pwc-tax-leaker-20230504-p5d5i9.html?btis=
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'PwC boss under fire over tax leaks scandal', Australian
 Financial Review, 5 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/pwc-boss-under-fire-over-tax-leaks-scandal-20230505-p5d5sz?post=p54t8h
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'The inside story of PwC's tax scandal', Australian Financial Review, 5 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/the-inside-story-of-pwc-s-tax-scandal-20230504-p5d5k5
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'PwC chief: "I am one of the partners' in tax leak emails"',
 Australian Financial Review, 5 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-partners-to-attend-emergency-meeting-over-tax-leak-20230505-p5d5vx
- Belot, H. (2023), 'Warnings raised as PwC paid \$8.7m to collect Australian aged care data while helping to set industry prices', *The Guardian*, 5 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/05/warnings-raised-as-pwc-paid-87m-to-collect-aged-care-data-while-helping-set-industry-prices
- Convery, S. (2023), 'Morrison government spent \$20.8bn on consultants and outsourcing public service in final year, audit finds', The Guardian, 6 May 2023,
 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/05/morrison-government-spent-208bn-on-consultants-and-outsourcing-public-service-in-final-year-audit-finds?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Remeikis, A. (2023), 'Stuart Robert: former minister and ally of Scott Morrison to retire, sparking byelection', The Guardian, 6 May 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/06/stuart-robert-former-minister-and-ally-of-scott-morrison-to-retire-sparking-byelection?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Cosoleto, T. (2023), 'Coalition spent \$20.8b on 'shadow' public service', Australian Financial Review, 6 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/coalition-government-spent-20-8b-on-shadow-public-service-20230506-p5d68v?btis

- Aston, J. (2023), 'Tom Seymour conducts PwC's cluster-fiasco', Australian Financial Review, 7
 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/rear-window/tom-seymour-conducts-pwc-s-cluster-fiasco20230507-p5d6g4?btis
- Pelly, M. (2023), 'Former ATO deputy flays 'abuse' of legal privilege', Australian Financial Review,
 7 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/former-ato-deputy-flays-abuse-of-legal-privilege-20230507-p5d6em
- Kruger, C. (2023), 'The "dirty 34" and PwC's global tax dodge', Sydney Morning Herald, 7 May 2023, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/the-dirty-34-and-pwc-s-global-tax-dodge-20230503-p5d5b6.html
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Every PwC partner involved in tax leaks should go: Labor senator', Australian Financial Review, 7 May 2023,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/every-pwc-partner-involved-in-tax-leaks-should-go-labor-senator-20230507-p5d6di?btis
- Chenoweth, N., Tadros, E. and Hutchinson, S. (2023), 'PwC chief steps down over tax leaks scandal', Australian Financial Review, 8 May 2023 ,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-chief-steps-down-over-tax-leaks-scandal-20230508-p5d6rf
- Bajkowski, J. (2023), 'APS tech recruitment failure casts \$21 billion-long shadow workforce', The Mandarin, 8 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/219554-aps-tech-recruitment-failure-casts-21-billion-long-shadow-workforce/
- Belot, H. (2023), 'PwC Australia chief executive Tom Seymour resigns in wake of tax policy leak',
 The Guardian, 8 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/may/08/pwc-australia-chief-executive-tom-seymour-resigns-in-wake-of-tax-policy-leak?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Hughes, C. (2023), 'KPMG's decades long tenure at First Republic "excessive", Australian
 Financial Review, 8 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/kpmg-s-decades-long-tenure-at-first-republic-excessive-20230508-p5d6t0
- Yeates, C. (2023), 'PwC chief steps down as tax leak scandal shreds company's reputation',
 Sydney Morning Herald, 8 May 2023, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-chief-steps-down-as-tax-leak-scandal-shreds-company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/company-reputation-20230508-p5d6sn.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/
- Patrick, R. (2023), 'Robodebt cancer has our public service become the secret service?',
 Michael West Media, 8 May 2023, https://michaelwest.com.au/robodebt-cancer-has-our-public-service-become-the-secret-service/
- Waterford, J. (2023), 'Ex-politicians who go over to the enemy', Pearls and Irritations, 9 May 2023, https://johnmenadue.com/ex-politicians-and-ex-officials-who-go-over-to-the-enemy/
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'Senators demand names in PwC leaks scandal', Australian Financial Review, 9 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/senators-demand-names-in-pwc-leaks-scandal-20230509-p5d6vm

- Tadros, E. (2023), 'Two questions show why the PwC scandal won't go away', Australian
 Financial Review, 9 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/two-questions-show-why-the-pwc-scandal-won-t-go-away-20230509-p5d6vi
- Belot, H. (2023), 'Consultancy firms becoming "shadow public service", expert warns, as PwC crisis deepens', The Guardian, 9 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/09/consultancy-firms-becoming-shadow-public-service-expert-warns-as-pwc-crisis-deepens
- Kruger, C. (2023), "Devoid of an ethical backbone": PwC scandal raises questions about the firm', Sydney Morning Herald, 9 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/devoid-of-an-ethical-backbone-pwc-scandal-raises-questions-about-the-firm-20230509-p5d6xt.html
- Moussalli, I. (2023), 'PwC CEO resigns after document leak scandal', ABC Radio Sydney, 9 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/pm/pwc-ceo-resigns-after-document-leak-scandal/102324022
- Aston, J. (2023), 'Tom Seymour, PwC's fall guy', Australian Financial Review, 9 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/rear-window/tom-seymour-pwc-s-fall-guy-20230509-p5d73c
- Knight, E. (2023), 'Picking the wrong side: Why the PwC scandal just gets juicier', Sydney
 Morning Herald, 9 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/picking-the-wrong-side-why-the-pwc-scandal-just-gets-juicier-20230509-p5d6zk.html
- Ziffer, D. (2023), 'PwC Australia CEO Tom Seymour steps down after tax documents leak scandal',
 ABC News, 9 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-05-09/pwc-australia-ceo-steps-down-after-tax-documents-leak-scandal/102323102
- Macdonald, A. (2023), 'Budget 2023: PM&C in-house consulting service receives start-up funding', The Mandarin, 10 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/219831-budget-2023-pmc-in-house-consulting-service-receives-start-up-funding/
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Two more PwC leaders step down amid tax leaks scandal',
 Australian Financial Review, 10 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/two-more-pwc-leaders-step-down-amid-tax-leaks-scandal-20230510-p5d7gi?btis
- Gonzalez, A. (2023), 'The PCAOB Finally Releases China Inspection Results for KPMG and PwC, It
 Ain't Good', Going Concern, 10 May 2023, https://www.goingconcern.com/pcaob-china-inspection-results/?utm_source=GCweeklyANRnewsletter
- Belot, H. (2023), 'Labor senator accuses PwC of 'deception and betrayal' in misuse of Treasury information', The Guardian, 10 May 2023,
 https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/may/10/labor-senator-deborah-oneill-accuses-pwc-of-deception-and-betrayal-in-misuse-of-treasury-information?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'PwC tax leaks scandal "unacceptable, unethical": CA ANZ leader', Australian Financial Review, 11 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-tax-leaks-scandal-unacceptable-unethical-ca-anz-leader-20230510-p5d7ci

- Ross, D. (2023), 'Senate committee to consider calling PwC figures as hearings near on consultant scandal', *The Australian*, 11 May 2023, <a href="https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/senate-committee-to-consider-calling-pwc-figures-as-hearings-near-on-consultant-scandal/news-story/f1844157c0df752974c0a5fdfa48152b
- Pelly, M. (2023), 'Why lawyers are enjoying the PwC scandal', Australian Financial Review, 11
 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/why-lawyers-are-enjoying-the-pwc-scandal-20230507-p5d6g9
- Zhang, L. (2023), 'China's consultancy crackdown is scaring away foreign investors, experts warn', South China Morning Post, 11 May 2023,
 https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3220098/chinas-consultancy-crackdown-scaring-away-foreign-investors-experts-warn
- Qu, T. (2023), 'US consulting giant Bain & Company offers China staff 6 months of voluntary leave, sources say', South China Morning Post, 11 May 2023, https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-trends/article/3220207/us-consulting-giant-bain-company-offers-china-staff-six-months-voluntary-leave-sources-say
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'PwC global intervenes in Australian tax leaks scandal',
 Australian Financial Review, 12 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-global-intervenes-in-australian-tax-leaks-scandal-20230512-p5d812
- Ravlic, T. (2023), 'PwC should've known when to shut up', *Crikey*, 12 May 2023, https://www.crikey.com.au/2023/05/12/pricewaterhousecooper-pwc-australia-scandal/
- Belot, H. (2023), ""Get your money now": consultants encourage aged care providers to exploit the system', The Guardian, 12 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/12/get-your-money-now-consultants-encourage-aged-care-providers-to-exploit-the-system
- Thurm, R. (2023), 'The 'Public Comment Sham' of (Sustainability) Reporting Standard Setters ...
 Consultancy Caricatures ... 2 Years Corona Chronicles ... Sunday Thoughts', LinkedIn, 12 May
 2023, https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/public-comment-sham-sustainability-reporting-standard-ralph-thurm/?utm source=share&utm medium=member android&utm campaign=share via
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'Panic at PwC: How a tax scandal played out behind closed doors', Australian Financial Review, 12 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/panic-at-pwc-how-tax-scandal-played-out-behind-closed-doors-20230511-p5d7n9
- Bonyhady, N. and Kruger, C. (2023), 'PwC scandal will be referred to national anti-corruption watchdog', Sydney Morning Herald, 12 May 2023,
 https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/pwc-scandal-will-be-referred-to-national-anti-corruption-watchdog-20230511-p5d7rj.html

- O'Dwyer, M. (2023), 'PwC wins High Court battle over Quindell leak allegations', *Financial Times*, 12 May 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/50776c97-0246-43ae-85b5-3b2e6f1329bc
- Belot, H. (2023), "Disgraceful breach of trust": how PwC, one of the world's biggest accountancy firms, became mired in a tax scandal', *The Guardian*, 13 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/may/12/disgraceful-breach-of-trust-how-pwc-one-of-the-worlds-biggest-accountancy-firms-became-mired-in-a-tax-scandal
- Morton, R. (2023), 'Shorten's kill list: Morrison, Tudge and Robert', The Saturday Day Paper, 13
 May 2023, https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/politics/2023/05/13/shortens-kill-list-morrison-tudge-and-robert#hrd
- Patrick, R. (2023), 'Kathryn Campbell from RoboDebt ignominy to plum Defence job with the PM's help', Michael West Media, 14 May 2023, https://michaelwest.com.au/kathryn-campbell-from-robodebt-ignominy-to-plum-defence-job/
- Tadros, E. and Chenoweth, N. (2023), "Financial penalty" looms over PwC as ex-CEO announces exit, Australian Financial Review 15 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-s-tom-seymour-to-exit-switkowski-to-run-tax-leaks-inquiry-20230515-p5d8i4?btis
- Massola, J. (2023), 'Stuart Robert to skip Biden's visit to Canberra, will not return to parliament',
 Sydney Morning Herald, 15 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/stuart-robert to-skip-biden-s-visit-to-canberra-will-not-return-to-parliament-20230512-p5d829.html?btis=
- Needs, J. (2023), 'Former Telstra and NBN boss to lead an independent review of PwC',
 Accountants Daily, 15 May 2023, https://www.accountantsdaily.com.au/appointments/18543-former-telstra-and-nbn-boss-to-lead-an-independent-review-of-pwc
- Prentice, C. and Price, M. (2023), 'KPMG, PwC China audits littered with deficiencies, US watchdog finds', Australian Financial Review, 15 May 2023,
 https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/kpmg-pwc-china-audits-littered-with-deficiencies-us-watchdog-finds-20230514-p5d89w
- Verrender, I. (2023), 'Richard Boyle faces life behind bars while those in the PwC scandal are protected by the corporate world', ABC News, 16 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-05-16/pwc-tax-scandal-raises-government-outsourcing-questions/102349266
- Ravlic, T. (2023), 'Government seeks answers to stop tax leaks as PwC announces internal
 inquiry', The Mandarin, 16 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/220351-pwc-announces-internal-inquiry-as-government-seeks-answers/
- Callaway, L. (2023), 'Government plans to use NDIS purchasing power to help save billions but they shouldn't put products before people', *The Conversation*, 16 May 2023, https://theconversation.com/government-plans-to-use-ndis-purchasing-power-to-help-save-billions-but-they-shouldnt-put-products-before-people-205577
- Knight, E. (2023), 'Does Switkowski have the mongrel needed to deal with PwC?', Sydney
 Morning Herald, 16 May 2023, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/does-switkowski-have-the-mongrel-needed-to-deal-with-pwc-20230516-p5d8sq.html?btis="https://www.smh.com.au/business/com.

- Tadros, E. (2023), 'Senator: give me the names of the 50 PwC partners in tax leak emails',
 Australian Financial Review, 16 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/senator-give-me-the-names-of-the-50-pwc-partners-in-tax-leak-emails-20230516-p5d8rv
- Hutchinson, S. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'PwC taps top Victorian public servant for partner role',
 Australian Financial Review, 16 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/pwc-taps-top-vic-public-servant-for-partner-20230516-p5d8tw
- Watson. G. (2023), 'Our government is being privatised by stealth: PwC scandal shows how', Sydney Morning Herald, 16 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/companies/our-government-is-being-privatised-by-stealth-pwc-scandal-shows-how-20230515-p5d8jz.html
- Ravlic, T. (2023), 'PwC walked a crooked mile but not alone. The whole ecosystem needs fixing', The Mandarin, 17 May 2023, https://www.crikey.com.au/2023/05/17/pwc-tax-leak-scandal-governance/
- Burton, T. (2023), 'PwC should be 'investigated by AFP' for tax leak', Australian Financial Review, 17 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/pwc-should-be-investigated-by-afp-for-tax-leak-20230517-p5d94n
- Rhodes, C. (2023), 'PwC scandal shows consultants, like church officials, are best kept out of state affairs', *The Conversation*, 17 May 2023, https://theconversation.com/pwc-scandal-shows-consultants-like-church-officials-are-best-kept-out-of-state-affairs-205560
- Glenn. J. (2023), 'Consultants are conflicted, which is why criticism is fair', The Mandarin, 17
 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/220489-consultants-are-conflicted-which-is-why-criticism-is-fair/
- Henriques-Gomes, L. (2023), 'Labor urged to return employment services to public sector amid warning over mutual obligations', *The Guardian*, 17 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/17/labor-urged-to-return-employment-services-to-public-sector-amid-warning-over-mutual-obligations
- Belot, H. (2023), 'PwC internal review of tax leak 'continues the cover-up', Australian senator says', The Guardian, 17 May 2023, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/may/17/pwc-internal-review-of-tax-leak-continues-the-cover-up-australian-senator-says?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Boland-Rudder, H. (2023), 'Accounting Giant PwC is in Crisis Mode Amid a Growing Australian
 Tax Leak Scandal', International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, 17 May 2023,
 https://www.icij.org/investigations/luxembourg-leaks/accounting-giant-pwc-is-in-crisis-mode-amid-a-growing-australian-tax-leak-scandal/
- Sara, S. (2023), 'Criminal penalties needed for PwC scandal', ABC News, 17 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/worldtoday/criminal-penalties-needed-for-pwc-scandal/102273130

- Burton, T. (2023), 'Overuse of consultants is really a problem in one department: Audit',
 Australian Financial Review, 18 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/overuse-of-consultants-is-really-a-problem-in-one-department-audit-20230515-p5d8jn
- Moore, C. (2023), 'Why does Australia rely on consulting firms such as PwC and not on its own public servants?', The Guardian, 18 May 2023,
 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2023/may/18/why-does-australia-rely-on-consulting-firms-such-as-pwc-and-not-on-its-own-public-servants?CMP=Share AndroidApp Other
- Podger, A. (2023), 'Consultants like PwC are loyal to profit, not the public. Governments should cut back on using them', The Conversation, 19 May 2023,
 https://theconversation.com/consultants-like-pwc-are-loyal-to-profit-not-the-public-governments-should-cut-back-on-using-them-205920
- White, J., Healy, E. and Wilson, C. (2023), 'PwC tax scandal continues to unravel', International Tax Review, 19 May 2023,
 https://www.internationaltaxreview.com/article/2bom72bpbr892discmo74/this-week-in-tax-pwc-tax-scandal-continues-to-unravel
- Kruger, C. and Clun, R. (2023), 'Why the PwC scandal is tip of the iceberg', Sydney Morning
 Herald, 20 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/why-the-pwc-scandal-is-tip-of-the-iceberg-20230517-p5d91p.html
- McKenzie-Murray, M. (2023), 'Consequences of the PwC tax leaks scandal', The Saturday Paper, 20 May 2023, https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/politics/2023/05/20/consequences-the-pwc-tax-leaks-scandal#hrd
- Chenoweth, N. (2023), 'The Senate's path to unmasking PwC partners', *Australian Financial Review*, 21 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/the-senate-s-path-to-unmasking-pwc-partners-20230519-p5d9st?btis
- Tadros, E., Greber, J. and Maskiell, L. (2023), 'PwC tax leaks scandal an 'example' for anti-corruption body: Pezzullo', Australian Financial Review, 22 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/pwc-tax-leaks-scandal-an-example-for-anti-corruption-body-pezzullo-20230522-p5daa9
- Nesbitt, D. (2023), 'PwC Tax Scandal Comes Under Scrutiny of Australia Parliament', Bloomberg,
 22 May 2023, https://news.bloombergtax.com/financial-accounting/pwc-tax-scandal-comes-under-scrutiny-of-australia-parliament
- Bajkowski, J. (2023), 'Victoria slashes 4,000 public service jobs', The Mandarin, 23 May 2023, https://www.themandarin.com.au/221013-vic-budget-slashes-4000-state-public-service-jobs/

- Ziffer, D. (2023), 'Will the AFP be drawn into PwC tax scandal?', ABC News, 23 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/programs/the-business/2023-05-23/will-the-afp-be-drawn-into-pwc-tax-scandal/102383966
- Ziffer, D. (2023), 'PwC in the firing line and AFP drawn in as Senate asks hard questions about conflict-of-interest drama', ABC News, 23 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-05-23/pwc-in-the-firing-line-as-afp-gets-involved/102376954
- Kampmark, B. (2023), 'Rogue Consultants: PwC, Tax Evasion and Getting Clients', International Policy Digest, 23 May 2023, https://intpolicydigest.org/rogue-consultants-pwc-tax-evasion-and-getting-clients/
- Tadros, E. and McIlroy, T. (2023), 'Finance introduces new 'PwC rule' to force firms to confess sins', Australian Financial Review, 23 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/professional-services/finance-introduces-new-pwc-rule-to-force-firms-to-confess-sins-20230522-p5dabx?btis
- Waterford, J. (2023), 'How PwC monetises its insider secrets', *Pearls and Irritations*, 23 May 2023, https://johnmenadue.com/how-pwc-monetises-its-insider-secrets/
- Bajkowski, J. (2023), 'Big four's vicious \$4bn circle of government contracts and political donations', Crikey, 24 May 2023, https://www.crikey.com.au/2023/05/24/big-four-consultants-political-donations/
- Chan, G. (2023), 'PwC warned for using confidential information to suggest more work for Australian agriculture department', *The Guardian*, 24 May 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2023/may/24/pwc-warned-for-using-confidential-information-to-suggest-more-work-for-australian-agriculture-department
- Chenoweth, N. and Tadros, E. (2023), 'PwC advised Treasury against a tax adviser crackdown',
 Australian Financial Review, 24 May 2023, https://www.afr.com/companies/financial-services/pwc-advised-treasury-against-a-tax-adviser-crackdown-20230523-p5dam4
- Jackson, L. (2023), 'Australia refers PwC tax document leak scandal to police', Reuters, 24 May 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/pwc-referred-australian-police-over-tax-document-leak-scandal-2023-05-24/
- Doran, M. (2023), 'AFP investigating former PwC executive over using confidential Treasury information', ABC News, 24 May 2023, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2023-05-24/treasury-refers-pwc-matter-to-the-australian-federal-police/102388696
- Crowe, D. and McKenzie, N. (2023), 'Stuart Robert should face anti-corruption watchdog, experts say', Sydney Morning Herald, 24 May 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/stuart-robert-should-face-anti-corruption-watchdog-experts-say-20230523-p5daki.html
- https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/financial-services/senator-seeks-investigation-into-pwc-as-asic-casts-its-eye-over-firms-conduct/news-story/c83725ee73566a56f47501a9cd234c70
- https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/financial-services/expwc-boss-tom-seymour-hits-bunnings-as-firm-faces-crisis-over-tax-leaks/news-story/99e4ea26a02b95b05eaa1cd94c9b8759